St Mary the Virgin Linton

Minutes of PCC Meeting held on Thursday 16th March 2017

Present: 
The Revd. Canon Dr Maggie Guite (Chair), Mrs N Blackmore, Mrs S Ellis (Treasurer), Mr A Gore, Mr M Holden, Dr C Morse, Mrs S Mudge (Secretary), Mr J Organ, Dr D Parry-Smith, Mrs G Powell, Mrs R Read, Mrs L Richardson, Mrs P Richardson, Miss R Richardson, Mr J Thorne (Churchwarden), Dr M Warrington (Churchwarden).
1. Opening Prayer
2. Apologies 
Apologies were received from The Revd. Dr N Bown, Mrs G Fraser Lee, Mr D Lockstone, Mrs J Nightingale and Mr M Younger.
3. Minutes of last meeting

The minutes of 12th January 2017 were approved. 
4. Matters Arising


There were none – all items appear elsewhere on the agenda.
5. Mission Action Plan
The PCC held an additional meeting on Tuesday 21st February to discuss the revised draft of the MAP. It had been presented in the form of a table with 7 main objectives and a front page giving the background and context, written by Molly Warrington together with a suggested timeline, produced by David Parry-Smith.  The objectives are:

1. To train people in discernment of skills, gifts and ministry;

2. To de-clutter the church building and improve the music area;
3. To facilitate spiritual growth;

4. To raise the profile of justice, peace and the integrity of creation;

5. To improve communication (within congregations and across wider community);

6. To develop ministries with children, young people and families;

7. To enhance hospitality.
A few changes were made both to wording and proposed start times. These revisions were incorporated into the final version discussed at this meeting. 
It was agreed that the MAP should be presented at the APCM and it should be explained that it is a working document. It should be reviewed in March each year and up-dated as appropriate. Tasks may be added or removed as necessary, to further the mission of the church. More people are needed to ensure sufficient resources for each objective. There are inevitably some areas of overlap; e.g. aspects of communication with hospitality and welcome. Maggie Guite suggested that there should be a member of the fabric committee involved in obj 2. Andrew Gore offered and said he would withdraw from the peace garden in obj 4. More names are required against each objective to make the plan effective. Molly Warrington asked members to email her to say with which area(s) they would work. Ideally each objective should have a lead person from the PCC as well as several other members of the congregation. Other names can be sought after the APCM.


 Action All
Molly Warrington and John Thorne proposed that the PCC should adopt the MAP and everyone present was in agreement.
6. Finance and Stewardship report – PCC to approve the 2016 accounts
The accounts were presented by Sue Ellis and included text and pie charts to explain the income and expenditure, produced by Michael Younger and Molly Warrington. Sue said that expenditure had been under budget; the planned giving element of the income had increased due to the stewardship campaign, which overall resulted in a surplus of £22, 809, compared with a deficit of £6,042 at the end of 2015. This is a very encouraging outcome and will allow funding for some of the MAP objectives. There were no major church repairs required during the year which explains why the actual figures for income and expenditure are substantially lower than the previous year. Expenditure on church fabric is largely balanced by income from The Friends of St Mary’s.
Chris Morse queried whether Maggie Guite claimed travel expenses due to her. Maggie admitted that she often did not but appreciated that there were funds available. Sue Ellis reminded the meeting that it is planned to create a fund to cover travel within the Team.

John Thorne proposed that the accounts be accepted, subject to them being signed off by the auditor; seconded by Chris Morse and all were in favour. N.B. The auditor signed and returned the accounts a few days after the PCC meeting - SM.
Molly Warrington, on behalf of the F&S committee, proposed that £15,000 of the surplus for the year be set aside for implementing the MAP proposals; details to be agreed by subsequent PCC meetings. This was seconded by Sue Mudge and agreed by those present.
7. Parish Giving Scheme

Members of the F&S committee previously had a presentation about the scheme from Becky Fanning, Diocese of Ely, and Michael Younger had circulated a paper explaining the benefits. The scheme is operated by the Diocese of Gloucester and donations including gift aid are paid directly to churches every month. It operates as a Direct Debit scheme and each year the donor is contacted with a suggested inflation-linked increase. Once a member, no money will be taken without an individual’s agreement and it is possible for someone to vary their donation at any time if circumstances change. The main benefit to the church is getting an expected sum on the 10th of every month including gift aid which, once the scheme is set up, will lead to a significant saving of time for the parish treasurer. There is no charge to participating parishes.

Ideally everyone who donates by standing order or envelopes should be encouraged to move across to the PGS. In practice, this will take some time to explain and organise registration and may not be accepted by everyone. After answering some questions, Molly Warrington proposed that St Mary’s should join the PGS; seconded by John Thorne and agreed unanimously by those present.
8. Fabric Committee Report 
A report had been circulated. 
The PCC agreed the following points.

Item 1. Boiler – a quote of £530.69 + VAT for repairs plus a further quotation to be referred to the Standing Committee and in addition, to investigate using a different company in order to ensure better service.

Item 2. Heating system longer term – to pursue a meeting between the Diocesan heating consultant and Henry Freeland to discuss options. It is expected that a fee will be incurred.

Item 5. Music desks – members of the PCC are waiting to see a design and if possible, to see an actual piece of furniture. It was suggested that Andrew Gore should enquire whether a faculty will be needed or whether the Archdeacon’s agreement would be appropriate. The floor around the music area is particularly uneven with several broken tiles. Andrew Gore said that it may now be possible to get matching replacement tiles supplied by Norfolk Pamments as they have extended the range of clay offered, although it would be difficult to replace individual tiles without causing other damage.
Sound system – Sue Mudge asked if there was any progress to report from the subgroup. John Thorne said that he had not had time to pursue a mixing desk due to spending time on the new web site.
9. Events Committee report
Pam Richardson had circulated a report from the recent meeting. The musical Pot-Pourri concert had raised £287 for church funds. Sue Ellis asked the PCC for permission to buy some soup bowls. She had seen some suitable ones for 80p each. The Anderson Trust had turned down the application for funds for crockery. Kate France had apparently said that the Guides had a number of spare bowls – Sue to investigate. Serving spoons are also required. Maggie Guite proposed that the Events committee should be allowed expenditure up to £150 to facilitate organising activities, seconded Gill Powell and agreed. 
10. Revision to Liturgy
Maggie Guite asked Molly Warrington to take the chair for these items. 

10.1. The Lord’s Prayer – Traditional or contemporary version
Maggie Guite had produced a paper setting out her reasons for wishing to adopt the traditional form of words in the main 10.00 service and providing the historical context for so doing. Maggie’s experience of talking to couples about weddings or baptisms seemed to indicate that people, who maybe did not attend church very often, preferred the traditional words, in spite of the theory that a service should use contemporary language to avoid the risk of alienating newcomers. Molly allowed members of the PCC to express their individual opinions on this matter and while some people liked the mystery or spirituality of the older language, there was a feeling that a contemporary service should use the newer version of the Lord’s Prayer and that it would not be appropriate to revert to the words last used more than 30 years ago. Some younger people have grown up always saying a newer version. Although Maggie can alter aspects of the liturgy without consulting the PCC, she acknowledged the views expressed and will retain the contemporary version for the 10.00 service. Other services will continue with the traditional versions and specific services such as baptisms, weddings and funerals can be adapted as desired.
10.2. Experimental Lent Liturgy

Maggie Guite’s paper explained that the revised liturgy had only been used once on 5th March. Although several changes had been incorporated, it was the return to the traditional Lord’s Prayer, together with the sung responsorial psalm and plainsong Kyrie Eleison which had attracted a number of adverse comments from members of the congregation. Discussion among PCC members supported the view that most of the changes to the actual liturgy were not in contention, but some felt excluded from participation by unfamiliar music. In a previous meeting between the Churchwardens and the Rector, it had been suggested as a compromise, that there could be a sung psalm on a 1st Sunday and a spoken psalm on a 3rd Sunday. David Parry-Smith proposed that different ways of singing psalms should be explored. The PCC agreed that either option would be appropriate.
Maggie Guite resumed the chair.
11. Rector’s report
Maggie Guite presented a proposed programme of services for Holy Week and Easter and also suggestions for a season of prayer ‘Thy Kingdom Come’ between Ascension and Pentecost (25th May – 4th June).
12. Chalice Assistants
Molly Warrington requested that Linda Richardson be added to the rota for 8.00 and John Thorne for 10.00. This was agreed by the PCC. 

13. Peace Garden update
A paper had been circulated from Glynis Younger and Rebecca Rix outlining the background to earlier proposals, explaining the revised garden plans (3rd set) drawn by Rebecca, presenting two quotes for the work and requesting that the PCC allocate about £5000 to allow the project to be completed. The Anderson Trust had awarded a grant of £1,200 and about £500 is expected from the Co-op community fund. The primary cost is the hard landscaping which will make the area accessible to pushchairs, wheelchairs and less mobile people. Andrew Gore expressed concern that currently no group of people had volunteered to maintain the garden and he felt that this should be addressed before a significant sum of money was spent. Molly Warrington pointed out that completing the peace garden was part of the MAP and therefore could be funded with some of the allocated £15,000. It was agreed that the PCC should underwrite the Peace Garden to the sum of £5,000, providing that a management plan is put in place and also that other sources of funding and advice are explored; e.g. Cambridgeshire Acre, local schools, Linton Gardening Club, Landfill grants, The Quiet Garden Movement etc. It was also agreed to accept the quote from Jacq & Wills Landscapes.
Molly Warrington proposed that the PCC should formally adopt Rebecca’s latest plan and proceed with the project, seconded by David Parry-Smith. This was agreed with two abstentions.

14. Churchwardens’ Term of Office
Molly Warrington had circulated a paper proposing that the normal term of office for a churchwarden at St Mary’s should revert to being 3 years, with the option of extending to a maximum of 6 years if wished; and still to be elected annually in line with the guidelines in the Churchwardens Measure 2001. Molly felt that this might encourage people to stand as churchwarden while also allowing for a degree of continuity. The PCC were in agreement and the decision will be reported to the APCM.
15. APCM 27th April – PCC vacancies

Sue Mudge reported that there would be five vacancies. The following people had completed the three year term and would therefore be standing down: Nanette Blackmore, Michael Holden, Judy Nightingale, Gill Powell and Rosemary Read. Pam Richardson and Sue Mudge were co-opted for one year but could stand for election if they wished. A new churchwarden will be required, since John Thorne will have completed the maximum six years as warden. Two representatives to the Deanery Synod are also due to be elected for a three year term – positions currently held by Andrew Gore and Derek Lockstone. 
16. Any Other Business

Andrew Gore said that he had noticed that the Infant School web site referred to Revd Steve Griffiths as Rector. Sue Mudge said that she would contact the school to ask for it to be updated.
The APCM has been set for Thursday 27th April at 7.45 in the church to be preceded by cheese and wine from 7.15.

Maggie Guite thanked those people for whom this was their last meeting and the evening closed with prayers and The Grace.
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